
Niigata to Kanto – tramatic 4th 2011
hitchhike adventure

Walls of snow along road in Japan

February 1, 2011: I started out very well with the first ride on my trip to
Noda city in Chiba prefecture, just east of Tokyo. The purpose of this trip
was to attend a fellowship meeting at 7 PM. It was good weather and I left
home at a very good time, just after 10 AM. Tokyo is 300 kilometers away but
it usually takes me less than 6 hours, only half a day. I found that weekends
are best for hitchhiking, but today was a weekday, a Tuesday. I finally
arrived in Noda at 8:25 PM!

After waiting only a minute, the first driver took me all the way to Sanjo
city, the entrance of the Hokuriku Expressway. He kindly went out of his way
to do so. From there I took a 180 bus ride to Sakae parking area on the
Hokuriku. The preponderance of the traffic was local. Hardly anybody was
going to the Kanto plain.

After waiting at Sakae PA in Sanjo for over 90 minutes, I accepted a ride
from a young single couple to Ozumi parking area. This is further down the
road but just past the Nagaoka junction going towards Joetsu city which is
not the direction I needed to go. However I knew I could walk to the other
side of the expressway and catch traffic that could go toward Kanto.

I found my situation at Ozumi even worse than it was in Sakae! There was much
snow and ice in the parking area, and most of the traffic was going back in
the direction I just came from. After waiting another hour and a half, I
accepted a ride from a lady going to Nagaoka city. Normally I would not want
to get off the expressway in Nagaoka, but the situation was so that my only
hope was to hitchhike from Nagaoka down National Highway route 17 and get
back on the expressway — this time the Kan’etsu — to catch a car to Kanto.

The lady took me only as far as National Highway route 8, too far to walk to
route 17. Snow was pilled up so high along the road I had very little room to
stand between it and passing cars. A police car approached me and the officer
said in very good English, “Don’t enter this road! There are many truck
accidents here!” Oh my, things could hardly be worse! It was already past 2PM
and I have yet 250 kilometers to go. I couldn’t walk further down the road
without disobeying the police officer. The only option was to stand at a
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rather poor intersection with more room to stand hoping to catch a car. Cars
whizzed past me. Drivers coming to route 8 from the road perpendicular to it
were only 2 or 3 every few minutes.

Finally, after waiting there for about 20 minutes, an older man in a pickup
truck took pity on me and offered me a ride. He went out of his way to take
me to route 17.

At route 17 I caught the next ride within a minute! The driver offered to
take me to the Yamaya Parking area on the Kan’etsu. I had never been to
Yamaya before because it is a rather small parking area with few cars. It
took a while to find it. Snow in that area is one of the deepest in all of
Japan. Walls of snow higher than our heads lined the roads everywhere making
navigation harder than it would have been without them.

The driver, being a local man, was able to figure out Yamaya’s location and
took me to the back entrance. As soon as I got there, I saw a man and told
him I needed to go to Kanto. He looked at me warily and asked me who I was,
and if I didn’t have anything dangerous in my luggage. He was a Yamazaki
bread truck driver with a load of bread going all the way to Tokorozawa in
Saitama and offered me a ride to Higashi Tokorozaka station. But because of
company rules, he couldn’t go any faster than 80 kilometers an hour which
meant at least 40 minutes longer than most cars would take me. But in this
case, it was a “bird in the hand” situation and I was happy just to get to
Noda. It turned out being an hour and 25 minutes late wasn’t such a big
problem after all, for the meeting continued to 10 PM, and I had a good time
and made new friends. The trip was worth the effort.

My return trip was the exact opposite of the previous day. It only took one
car with hardly any waiting to get all the way back home. A 25-year-old man
named Takuma who sells wasabi offered me a ride to Niigata station but then
decided to take me a bit further to my area.

The first hour of our conversation was just asking him questions about his
life and background. It didn’t seem to be leading to anything deeper. I feel
I owe to every driver who picks me up a message of Salvation in knowing the
Author of life, Jesus Christ, but because Takuma wasn’t asking me anything
about what I do, I didn’t see any openings to the subject of
Biblical/spiritual things. Finally, I got the inspiration to ask him if he
knew the story of the Garden of Eden. This worked and lead to deeper talk!
Most Japanese are open to hearing bible stories, and Genesis chapters 1-3 is
a good place to start because it explains so many things about why the world
is as it is today.

Saitama to Niigata – 3rd hitchhike
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adventure 2011

January 25:　Today in 4 cars I hitchhiked back to Niigata. The third driver
would have taken me to Nagaoka train station, but because it was not too
late, still 4PM with a hour of sunlight left, and because I would have had to
wait 50 minutes at the train station for the next train, I decided to try to
try to hitchhike a bit further. It was now the beginning of the rush hour, in
spite of many cars on the road, nearly everybody was ignoring me. The ones
who didn’t gave me a cross arm sign meaning, “NO!”. I always turn my eyes
away from them when they do that and don’t take it personally. This is the
only type of rejection I find no trouble to handle. �

The 20 minutes wait on snowy route 8 proved indeed to be worth it, for Miss
Mao, a young lady in her 20s, took pity on me and turned around to pick me
up! Miss Mao is one of those special people who I know God especially has His
eyes on, for she has love for others, and she listened intently as I told her
stories from the Bible.

Japanese traditional drink for the new
year: Otoso

Otoso, the traditional Japanese drink during new year celebration.

Every year for three days from January 1st, the Japanese drink Otoso as part
of their celebration of the new year. It is made of spiced Japanese rice
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wine.

Most Japanese don’t know the root of the meaning of the word Otoso which
literally means, “something that was slaughtered and resurrected.” Yes! This
name literally has Christian roots! It has to do with the death and
resurrection of Jesus Christ!

Reading from left to right as in English, the first character for O makes a
word honorific, the same meaning as the o in Ocha, Japanese green tea.

The second character with the sound of to means a person who was slaughtered
or killed.

The third character, so, has the meaning of resurrection, coming back to
life. Interestingly part of this character is the character for fish. A fish
symbol was used among early Christians as a secret sign to know one other.
The top part of the character is used in all characters that are plants. Some
people say it represents a crown of thorns. The right part of the character
has the meaning of tree with a cross.

There is not a single educated Japanese person who will argue the meaning of
those Chinese characters! I repeat, not a single person. It is as clear as
the difference between black and white to them. Some doubters may argue the
Christian roots of that word, but they will not deny those characters mean
something killed / resurrected.

There are many things in Japanese language and culture that indicate
Christianity came to Japan far earlier than most Japanese believe. They were
taught in school that Christianity first came to Japan with a Jesuit priest,
Francis Xavier, who came to Japan in 1549. But evidence abounds that
Christian missionaries came to Japan much earlier, from the 2nd century. This
knowledge has been covered.

I hope to add to this blog from time to time more information about Christian
influence in Japan that have become central to Japan culture.

Hitchhike stats for 2010
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Happy new year to all!

Yesterday, December 30th, I returned home after a very fruitful 12 day trip
to the Kanto and Kansai areas of Japan. Kanto includes Tokyo and Kansai is
all of the area of Kyoto, Osaka, Kobe and surrounding towns and cities. The
total distance hitchhiked in Japan this year was 15800 kilometers.

The graph below shows a comparison of the distance I hitchhiked this year
compared to 4 previous years. As you can see, it was a bit less than last
year’s total of 19530 kilometers.

Graph of distances hitchhiked in Japan through the years

Adventure hitchhiking home from Misawa
city, Aomori Prefecture

Nov. 14, 2010: Today I hitchhiked back home from Misawa city in Aomori, a
distance of 570 kilometers, in only 8.5 hours and 3 cars! This was probably
one of the quickest and easiest days ever hitchhiking such a distance.
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Misawa is home to a large US Air Force base. Many of the people of the city
can speak English. I’m sure they benefit economically from the base.

The first driver was a young father, Mr. Nagano, with his two sons, 5 and 6
years old in the back seat. He works as an air traffic controller at Misawa
Air base and his wife works part time at a MacDonalds. Mr. Nagano was on his
way to Hachinohe, but because he had extra time, and because he seemed to
enjoy speaking to me in English, he took me way out of his way down the
Hachinohe expressway to Orizumi Service area. From there it was much easier
to get a ride rather than from the expressway entrance at Hachinohe.

The next car were 3 older ladies on their way to Mizusawa in Iwate
Prefecture. They took me to Shiwa Service Area past Morioka. I was now in an
excellent position to get to Adatara Service Area in Fukushima, the service
area just before the Ban’estsu expressway junction. I needed to travel along
the Ban’etsu if I hoped to get home that day.

The last driver, Mr. Motoki, was on his way to Maebashi city in Gunma. It was
pretty much a straight shot for Mr. Motoki to go down the Tohoku expressway,
get off at Sano in Tochigi prefecture, and take the national highway route 50
toward Maebashi from where he would pick up yet another expressway, but he
instead opted to take me to Niigata via the Ban’etsu expressway. It was a bit
longer for him to go toward Niigata, but it is also a straight shot from
Niigata to his destination of Maebashi.

It was dark by the time we reached Adatara SA, and Mr. Motoki didn’t want me
to hitchhike in the dark, so he offered to take me home. It was probably
better overall for Mr. Motoki to return the way he did, for he avoided at
least one traffic jam and saved an extra 1000 yen in toll by staying on the
expressway. On the weekends in Japan, if you have a “ETC card”, you can
travel any distance in Japan on the expressway for only a 1000 yen! This is
only a fraction of the toll on a weekday.

Adventure to Akita station
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I needed to travel from Niigata to Aomori city for important business the
following day. If I hitchhike, I like to give myself two days to be on the
safe side to be on time for such matters. Aomori city is 470 kilometers from
home and mostly by regular highway. I often can only get as far as Akita city
– a little over half way – where I spend the night at a friend’s house. But
this time I couldn’t spare an extra day. That meant a long ride by the slow,
non-express train to save money.

There was an hour and a half wait time between changing trains in Akita.
Rather than take the train to Akita station, I opted to get off at Kamihama
station which is close to Route 7 and half way between Sakata city and Akita
city. The train station man was surprised I got off at Kamihama. He said,
“There is nothing here!” I told him, “I’ll find something to do!”

After only a few minutes wait at the traffic signal just in front of the
station, a man in a recycle truck carrying what he referred to as “sleeping
resources” (a junk motorcycle and some metal trash) picked me up and said he
could take me just before Akita city, about 80 kilometers! I knew I could
still easily make the train connection at Akita station if I couldn’t
hitchhike further past Akita.

The man, Mr. Shindo (63) is a metal recycle dealer. His business card says,
“Metal recycle with a smile”. Mr. Shindo’s philosophy of life is similar to
mine. “Life is a journey” he says. It began to rain and so he decided after a
while to take me all the way to Akita station. On the way Mr. Shindo bought
me a nice lunch of fried noddles and introduced me to his lady friend at the
noodle shop. By hitchhiking, I made two new friends, got a free lunch, and
saved 1000 yen of train fare. Life is indeed a journey.

Adventure hitchhiking to Okabe station
in Saitama

Nov. 6, 2010:　Today my destination was Konosu city in Saitama Prefecture,
some 250 kilometers from home. I got to Okabe station on the Takasaki line in
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4 cars. The third vehicle was Mr. Mrs. Noda, dentists who live in Kamo City
in Niigata Prefecture. Every time I meet a dentist, I always show them my
teeth and they exclaim how nice they are. I inherited exceptionally strong
teeth from my mother who had all of hers up to when she turned 80. I’m 60
years old and never had a cavity.

The Nodas took me to the Yorii parking area on the Kan’etsu expressway which
is not far from Hanazono interchange. I hoped to catch a ride exiting the
expressway at Hanazono that was going in the direction of Kumagaya city, the
big city not far from Konosu. But after waiting over 30 minutes with no
success, I opted to leave the parking area out the back parking area workers`
gate and try to catch a ride on the regular road. I never got off the
Kan’etsu expressway at Yorii before and was unfamiliar with the area. I soon
learned it is an especially remote place, far from a large city, and there
was no traffic along the country road I was walking on! I only had the
setting sun to my back to know I was going in the right direction. I’ve joked
sometimes that because Japan is so small with so many trains, if you walk in
any direction for any length of time, you are bound to arrive at a train
station that goes somewhere. This is true but that “length of time” could be
very long indeed if you are deep in the country like I was. It would have
taken me well over an hour to walk it, and I was hauling a rather heavy piece
of luggage.

Finally a car approached me. The nice thing about being deep in the country
is that usually the very first car will stop, and so was the case today. The
driver was glad to give me a lift to the closest station for he was going
that way. I would have walked further than I needed to without him not
knowing the roads.

Hitchhike adventure to Misawa city,
Aomori city, Saitama prefecture Soka
city, (next to Tokyo) Niigata city
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On October 8th, 2010, from Sendai, the largest city in the northeastern area
of Japan, I hitchhiked in 8 vehicles to the city of Misawa in Aomori
Prefecture. Misawa city is host to a US Air Force military base. Yours truly
served the Air Force and the government of the United States of America from
February 10, 1970, to February 9, 1974. I appreciated the discipline of
military life, and seriously considered before my tour of duty expired to
continue my server my government, the United States of America. However,
after 3 years and 9 months left in my military duty, I felt called to a
higher calling. I wanted to do more in life than follow my wife’s shopping
cart when buying groceries to feed me and the rest of the family. I felt
called to be an ambassador to the Kingdom of the Creator, Jesus, Yeshua.

Every person I encounter in life is a unique experience for me to understand
why the Creator made us like Him but yet so different from each other. A few
of the kind Japanese people who picked me up:
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Return trip from Saitama
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Oct. 3, 2010:　Today I hitchhiked from Sayama City just north of Tokyo back
home to Niigata in 6 cars. At first, I had to walk about 45 minutes to get to
the highway that goes to the Kan’etsu expressway. After that, a driver in a
sports car took me to Kawagoe Interchange. He said his dream was to become an
F-10 jet fighter pilot but couldn’t because he would have had to become an
American as well. � I told him that once I met a fighter pilot in the
Japanese self-defense force. He said it’s no fun having your body daily
subjected to tremendous g-forces in sharp turns during training exercises.

The next car took me to the Miyoshi Service area. Though Miyoshi is actually
in the opposite direction, the direction going to Tokyo instead of Niigata,
because it is only a few minutes up the road I usually accept rides there
because I know how to walk around to the other side of the service area.
There is an access road that goes under the expressway. It’s about a 10-
minute walk.

From Miyoshi two cars took me to Kamisato just before Gunma. After a
relatively short wait, 4 men picked me up and took me the majority of the way
back home, about 200 kilometers further. But I still had about 15 kilometers
left. Though I could have taken a train the rest of the way, because it was
still early and good weather, and the men left me off on a road that is
relatively a straight shot back home, I hitchhiked and caught a ride with the
Saito family. There were 3 small children in the car, the oldest being 11.
Mrs. Saito was so amazed to hear of my hitchhiking adventures over the years,
and how far I have traveled and met so many people.

On the road in Osaka
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It took me nearly 14 hours today to hitchhike 560 kilometers to Osaka! I got
stuck for a period of time at the halfway point in the city of Kanazawa. A
parking attendant at Fudoji parking area on the Hokuriku expressway asked me
to leave. I walked down to the regular road, hitchhiked to the next big
interchange, and got back on the expressway two hours later.

Man who took me to Kanazawa in his
BMW

Mr. and Mrs. Izumi with 3 year old
daughter Chitose. They took me from
Yoneyama SA to Nadachihama after a
brief stop for shopping in Joetsu
City

Kohei and Kayo who took me from
Kanazawa to Fukui

Ken and Shigeru. They took me to
Shiga Prefecture from Fukui
Prefecture.

The highlight of this trip was to get a ride in a convertible two seater BMW
sports car with the top down. Though it rained a bit when riding, the rain
didn’t fall on us but was blown over the car’s windshield.
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100 Kilometer Cycling Adventure

Mt. Yahiko and Mt. Kakuda from a distance of 20 kilometers.

I enjoy taking long bicycle trips from time to time. I thought it would be a
good day’s challenge to circle two famous mountains of Niigata, Mt. Kakuda
and Mt. Yahiko, and return home before nightfall. Mt. Kakuda and Mt. Yahiko
are not famous for their height. Mt. Yahiko is only 600 some meters high.
They are famous for being the only mountains smack dab on the coast of the
Sea of Japan in the midst of the flat rice fields that Niigata is famous for.
Click the photo to see an enlargement.

Niigata has some of the flattest areas in all of Japan. One reason it’s so
flat is that much of Niigata (Japanese meaning “new lagoon”) was reclaimed
from the ocean. All of the rice growing area between the Shinano and Agano
rivers, meaning the area you see in the photo below, used to be underwater.

It took me a little over two hours to cycle 30 kilometers to Kakudahama which
is the northern base of Mt. Kakuda. I didn’t know the roads but followed what
I thought was the closest route by line of sight. It turned out that I
probably zigzagged back and forth on the roads between the rice fields a lot
more than I needed to.

From Kakudahama I took the only road that runs along the coast of the Sea of
Japan, a road over rolling hills and through several tunnels. The traffic was
light and therefore a bit safer for a cyclist than on a normal highway. I
needed to ride as far as the lowest point past Mt. Yahiko. I knew I reached
it when I arrived at the mouth of Bunsui, a river that is a tributary of the
Shinano river, the longest river in Japan. There is a road running parallel
to it going in the direction I needed to go, and I knew it would be therefore
flat.

I could add photos to this post. If you want to see them, please say so in a
comment.
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Adventure hitchhiking from Osaka to
Tokyo

Muslims praying just after sunset at Fujikawa Service area on the Tomei
expressway in Shizuoka prefecture. The cherry blossoms over their heads are
in full bloom.

April 3, 2010: Osaka was still cold but sunny when I arrived at the Suita
Service area on the Meishin expressway at 10:30 AM. The Meishin expressway
runs from Nagoya to Kobe. The first driver took me to Gozaisho on the Shin
(new) meishin expressway which is just before Nagoya. He said he is 50 years
old and married. Both him and his wife are afflicted with some type of mental
illness and cannot hold a job. The man was friendly but his driving caused me
some alarm at times because it was a bit erratic.

At Gozaisho a van with four ladies and an elderly man took me to Hamanoko
Service area just before Hamamatsu. Hamanako SA is a good place to hitchhike
because it is on the Tomei expressway, a direct road to Tokyo. One of the
ladies is studying English and spoke it fairly well though she has never been
abroad. She studies on her own only with the aid of NHK radio English
classes.

After an unusually long wait of about an hour at Hamanako, a young single
couple named Dai and Marika took me to the Enshutoyota parking area just past
Hamamatsu, only 20 some kilometers further up the road. He would have taken
me a bit further to a larger service area, but I didn’t want them to go out
of their way and there seemed to be enough vehicles at the parking area to
easily catch a ride. But after a few minutes at the parking area, I realized
most of the traffic was local and wondered if I made a mistake getting off
there. I had yet another long wait for the next ride. However, I’ve learned
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from experience that the times I waited the longest often ended with the best
results. God would send somebody special that would make it worth the wait.

At Enshutoyota a saw a group of young men wearing what appeared be an Islamic
type of garb. Some had beards. An hour later a van with the same men drove
past me but stopped about 20 meters down the parking lot. I picked up my
luggage and approached them. There were 7 in all averaging 22 years old, all
university students on a scholarship. Most were from Pakistan but at least
one was from Bangladesh. I saw their van had Aomori plates and knew they
would pass through Tokyo! All spoke English but would also speak either in
Japanese or their own mother tongue to each other. All were frendly and
seemed glad to offer me a ride.

Their names are Mustafiz, the man from Bangladesh who I sat next to, Mahatir
who sat on the other side of Mustafiz, Arif the driver and another Arif, the
front passenger next to him. Behind me sat Shazree, next to him Pika, and
Izzul on the far window side. Mustafiz, 24, had the longest beard.

After two hours we arrived at the Fujikawa Service area. Mustafiz said they
needed to stop and pray. It was 6 PM and the sun was about to set. They said
I could wait in the car while they prayed, but I thought it would be
wonderful to witness them praying, and asked if I could be with them. No
problem they said. There was a beautiful view of Mt. Fuji and I hoped to take
their photo in front of it. After prayer, they said, but by that time it was
already too dark.

I was greatly impressed at the young Muslims’ dedication, faithfulness and
devotion to God. I asked them many questions about their life and religion.
We exchanged different views and doctrines about faith, but there was no
debating or arguing. I told them I never ever believed that Islamic
fundamentalists had anything to do with 911.

Adventure Returning Home to Niigata
City
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Mr. and Mrs. Ii who went out of their way to take me to Niigata City

March 22, 2010: It was unusually windy with a few snow flurries, and the
temperature was just one degree above freezing when I left my friend’s house
in Aomori city at 7:30 AM to walk to the National Highway route 7. I’ve
hitchhiked on this highway before, but this morning people seemed unusually
hard and unconcerned. Nearly everybody was ignoring me and the others who
didn’t would shake their heads or cross their arms meaning “no!” After an
hour and a half and walking several kilometers I got desperate and send an
email text message to my mate for her to pray for me.

Within only a matter of seconds after sending that text message requesting
prayer, I noticed a car stopped about 100 meters up the road and started
walking toward it. Not every stopped car necessarily means the driver is
offering me a ride, but after walking a bit closer, a man got out of the car
and waved me to come! It was a father with his teenage son. They took me to
the Aomori Chuo Interchange which is an entrance to the Tohoku Expressway. It
was only 3 kilometers further up the road, but they saved me at least another
30 minutes walking.

I had originally intended to take Route 7 back home which is the same route
that I came on, but it was already 9AM and I figured perhaps the Tohoku
Expressway would be faster even though I may have longer waits. The wind was
strong and I began to feel cold. It was good to be wearing a heavy winter
coat and woolen hat this trip.

After about an hour a man stopped and offered me a ride to Omagari City in
Akita Prefecture. I rejoiced because this would take me to the Shiwa service
area past Morioka which is about 200 kilometers further or over 1/3 of the
way back home!

After arriving in Shiwa, I remembered that I had quite a long wait there last
year during a previous trip. But this time after only 10 minutes a couple
with a young son offered me a ride. They were going all the way to Chiba
which meant I could go with them as far as the Adatara Service area just



before the junction of the Ban’etsu expressway! This is as good as it gets,
for we arrived at Adatara at 3:30PM or two hours before sunset. I needed only
one more good ride!

The driver was an engineer working with lasers and fiber optic cable
production. I commented to him that such technology must be extremely
complex, and yet it doesn’t compare with the complexity of the human cell. He
smiled when he realized the conversation was leading to creation by
intelligent design.

The engineer was also interested in what I had to say about the fall of the
American government in 1913 when Woodrow Wilson sold the American economy to
a private investor corporation.

At Adatara after only a 15-minute wait, a young couple, Mr. and Mrs. Ii from
Toyama, took me the final 120 some kilometers back to Niigata. May God bless
them greatly for their kindness! They had to get off the expressway to drop
me off which meant it cost them another 1000 yen in toll to get back on.

Back on the road! — Adventure to
Aomori, March 2010

A couple soon to be married who took me from Murakami city toward Yamagata

Princess, the Shih Tsu dog that I have been caring for since December is now
with new owners. I’m now free to continue to travel Japan, meet people, share
my faith, and visit Family International Homes throughout the country.

Mt. Chokai as seen from
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Sakata City in Yamagata
Prefecture

On February 19th I left home and arrived in Aomori city the next day. It was
beautiful weather the first day. The view of Mount Chokai from Sakata City in
Yamagata prefecture was outstanding! It was completely hidden by clouds the
last time I passed it last November. Nine drivers, all very pleasant people,
took me 270 kilometers to Akita city where I stayed overnight. There was very
little waiting time between rides, and I arrived before sundown.

I expected continued fair weather but the next day was cloudy with light
rain. A small fold-up umbrella I always carry with me was sufficient
protection. A truck driver took me as far as Odate city which is just before
Aomori. I considered this nothing short of fantastic because only 7% of the
vehicles I ride in are trucks, and a truck going a good distance was just
what I needed on a rainy day.

The last driver, Mr. Tooru, took me to the very door of my destination.

Second hitchhike adventure 2010

Hitomi (27) who took me back home

Princess the little Shih Tsu dog I am temporally taking care of was taken to
be shampooed, and this set me free from caring for her to do other things.
It’s a beautiful sunny day in normally cloudy Niigata and so I just had to
grab the opportunity to get out again, hitchhike and meet people.

The first driver was a man who appeared to be in his upper 60s, maybe lower
70s. He drove at least 10 kilometers out of his way to take me to a
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convenient location from where to continue my trip. I left him with an
Activated Magazine.

Usually, older Japanese people who pick me up have traveled abroad, or have
had something to do with foreigners, but the man said he has never been out
of Japan. Later he said that his daughter lived in England for 6 months as an
exchange student and was hosted by a British family. Ah ha! Japanese have a
deep sense of obligation when helped by others, or even if any member of
their family was helped, and this man’s motivation was probably to return the
favor. It doesn’t matter to the Japanese if the foreigner in question had
nothing to do with helping his daughter, any Caucasian-looking foreigner will
do. �

A single lady by the name of Hitomi took me back to the area where I left my
bicycle not far from home. I gave her an Activated Magazine, one that had an
article exposing Darwin’s delusion. The Japanese, as you may know, are not
very religious people. In spite of that, their culture reflects very much in
many ways the teachings of Jesus such as being kind to strangers, helping
those in need, etc. They hate falsehood. When I explain that Evolution is one
of the falsehoods they have been fed since childhood, most of them receive
it.

Snowy winter in Japan

The photos below shows bamboo trees bent over with the tops stuck in the
snow! The snow causes the trees to bend over till the top of the tree touches
the snow on the ground. Further snow buries the top branches tying the top of
the tree to the ground, and it will stay like that until enough snow on the
ground melts, even though the original snow that bent the tree in the first
place melts first like it did shown in the photos.
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Bamboo bowed over
with snow

Princess in snow

Princess

This winter of 2010 has the most snow I’ve seen in the Niigata area of Japan
since moving here in January 2002. A couple days ago it snowed again, and the
trees were covered with snow, but it melts in the daytime. Only at night the
temperature will drop before freezing. In spite of the snow, I consider the
winters in Niigata to be pretty mild compared to that Siberian like city in
America where I grew up — Chicago. And to think that a few newspapers in the
United Kingdom ten years ago ran a story that snow would be a thing of the
past by the year 2010. Ha!

First hitchhike adventure of 2010

Kevin and Yuriko

Jan. 10: I had to make an emergency trip to Oyama city in Tochigi prefecture
to fix a PC. Oyama city is a good 270 kilometers from home. It was snowing
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this morning, not a particularly good day to hitchhike! In order to save time
and avoid hitchhiking during the snowfall, I took a train to a station about
30 kilometers away from where I hoped to walk to the Sakae parking area on
the Hokuriku Expressway. Later I found it was way too far to walk to Sakae
parking, but a kind man who was going to Kashiwazaki took me to Ozumi Parking
which was even better for me.

Snow piled up 3
meters next to a
service station in
Yuzawa

This winter Niigata has had 3 major snowfalls so far, about twice as much
snow as was last year. The traffic moved slowly at points on Kan’etsu
expressway due to the snow and following the snowplows at only 40 kilometers
an hour. It promises to be a good season for the ski resorts. The mountain of
snow in the photo on the left is way over my head or about 3 meters (9 ft.)

Kevin from America and his Japanese wife Yuriko took me to Komayose parking
area which is just before the junction of the Kita Kanto expressway that goes
east toward Oyama.

The last driver was Mohammad from Pakistan. Most Pakistanis who live in Japan
are in the used car sales business, and Mohammad is no exception. He was
quite surprised that I would hitchhike, and asked me why I didn’t come by
train. I usually tell people it’s more fun to hitchhike. Mohammad was
interested to hear my views of the world, and especially about American
foreign policy. I told him that it’s easier for me to better understand
politics and policy living outside of the U.S.A., but there are Americans
living in America, albeit a small percentage (5~10%?) who have not succumbed
to mass media mind manipulation.

Interesting facts about the Japanese
Language
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The character above is the Chinese/Japanese ideograph meaning love.

I’ve lived in Japan about half my life or about 27 years at the time of this
post. I have been called a good speaker of what is considered one of the most
difficult languages to learn in the world.

Is there anything easy about Japanese?

Yes!

No verb conjugation!
No gender of nouns!
No articles (a, the)
Number (singular and plural) not important and barely exists!
Not hard to learn to pronounce as there are only 48 sounds consisting of
5 vowels and 11 consonants!
Syntax or the word order of a sentence, excepting the final verb, is
totally free!

Why then is Japanese considered difficult to learn?

The written language has 3 methods of writing: Thousands of Chinese
characters called Kanji and 2 Japanese syllabaries of 48 characters each
called Hiragana and Katakana. Japanese is therefore considered the most
complex written language in the world. In order to get barely by, you
need to learn all of the Hiragana and Katakana and at least a few
hundred Kanji. Kanji is used for words, hiragana for verb endings and
particles after nouns to denote the case of the noun, and katakana is
used for foreign loan words and names.
Most words have two roots of pronunciation, a Chinese root and a
Japanese root. They are totally different sounds. So learning Japanese
is almost like learning the vocabulary of 2 languages at once!

All of the 8 Kanji characters above are pronounced “shin” and all 8 of
them are totally unrelated to each other in meaning! They are from left



to right: God, advance, believe, new, true, stretch, heart, and parent.
There are no tones in Japanese as there are in Chinese, and so the
pronunciation of shin is exactly the same for all the above. Besides
these, there are many more Kanji that are also pronounced “shin”! The
Japanese way to pronounce the characters above are, “kami”, susumu,
“shinjiru”, “atarashii”, “makoto”, “nobasu”, “kokoro”, and “oya”. Notice
that the Japanese way of pronouncing a word is multi-syllabic, whereas
the Chinese way is a single syllable.

The main verb comes at the end of the sentence. This can result in the
meaning of a long sentence being hard to grasp. Imagine a sentence in
English like “A storm system plowed through the central Appalachians
into the Eastern Seaboard with heavy rain Wednesday, causing flooding
that blocked roads and drove some people from their homes” and put the
words “plowed through” at the very end of the sentence.
Particles follow nouns to denote their usage. This is often hard for
foreigners to learn unless you happen to be Korean or Mongolian.
Ideas are expressed in way that is unrelated to European languages.
Because there is no verb conjugation according to person, the subject of
a sentence can be unclear at times. And because the subject is often
assumed to be already understood, it is frequently dropped entirely
adding to the confusion and ambiguity. This is why Japanese is
considered by some a “fuzzy” language. One Japanese linguist, however,
says that it is not really the language that is fuzzy but the way it is
used as a result of the culture.
There are several levels of polite language to learn. These words are
called “honorifics”. If you don’t learn them, you will never rise above
the rank of “dumb foreigner”.

Is learning Japanese easier for some nationalities than others?

As far as I know, it is easier only for Koreans and Mongolians as their
grammar is related to Japanese. It is not especially easy for Chinese people
to learn. Though the Chinese can already read and understand the meaning of
most Kanji characters, they have to learn to pronounce them the Japanese way
and learn an entirely new way of expressing themselves using a totally
different grammatical sentence structure.

Is it important to learn to read Japanese?

Yes, if you really want to learn the language well. There are many homonyms
in Japanese or words that sound the same but have totally different meanings.
(As brought out in the 8 meanings of the word “shin”.) Unless you learn to
read at least several hundred Kanji (Chinese characters used in Japanese),
you cannot understand meanings of words nearly as well as a person who can
read Kanji. There is only one sure way you will learn to read Kanji — take a
course in a school for at least a year like I did. I just didn’t have the
discipline to learn on my own. I don’t know of any foreigner who learned
Kanji well without a formal school course.

Is it possible to write Japanese in the Roman alphabet?



Yes, possible but not practical. Japanese written in Roman characters is
called romaji. Romaji is
used primarily for foreigners to study Japanese. If General MacArthur had
pushed his will to change the written language to the Roman alphabet, Japan
would never had advanced to the technological nation it is today. The immense
amount of homonyms in the language would have made technological papers and
documents hard to understand. Whereas by using Kanji there is always a
specific character available out of the thousands at hand.

Are there different dialects of Japanese?

Yes! Tokyo and Sapporo are considered the main 2 centers of the standard
national language but all other areas have their own accents and even
different words. The Osaka accent is one of the most recognizable. Once at an
airport in Paris France I heard 2 Japanese girls speaking and I could tell
they were from Osaka. You should have seen the look of surprise on their
faces to hear me, a stranger, tell them so! The Tsugaru area of Aomori is
considered to be one of the most different dialects of all the dialects of
Japan. It is not necessary to learn the local dialect. Most missionaries
don’t learn them, only their kids who go to school have picked them up.

Will learning Japanese make it easier for me to learn Chinese later?

Yes! Well, somewhat easier. If you learn to read Kanji, you will be able to
already read many signs in either Taiwan, Hong Kong or China even if you
never study Chinese. You will be able to communicate basic ideas with the
Chinese people just by using Kanji. Most the meanings of the Chinese
characters that Japan shares with China are the same.

Some weaknesses of the Japanese language
Considered a “fuzzy” language. The Japanese people don’t like to be
blunt or rude. Consequently, they hesitate to express opinions in a
strong and clear manner. Politicians like to use this to their
advantage!
Very few words of affection or endearment as in all European languages!
Most Japanese either cannot or will not say “I love you” to their loved
ones. These words do exist in Japanese, but are not part of daily
vocabulary.
No such thing as rhyming poetry!
It takes about twice as long to say something as compared to English.
English song lyrics have to be cut in half when translated into Japanese
in order to keep the same rhythm.

One strength of the Japanese written language
The cool thing about using Chinese ideograph characters called Kanji is that
the meaning of words becomes clear as a bell. There is no need for an
etymology dictionary of Japanese words that are written in Kanji. This
includes names of people as well. Most first names in any language have
meanings that are often forgotten in time and can only be learned through



special dictionaries, but nobody in Japan can ever forget the meaning of a
Kanji. For example, how many people would know that my name, James, comes
from the Hebrew name Jacob which means “deceiver”? But there is no Japanese
person who does not know the meaning of famous Ichiro Suzuki’s name. It means
“first man” The names of towns and cities, rivers and mountains can also be
translated to English or any other language. Of course this applies to the
Chinese language as well.
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This illustration is courtesy of Day Translations Inc.

Chemtrails in Japan

These photos were taken in Niigata Prefecture, Japan. Can anyone please
explain what these relatively low flying jets are spraying? I know they must
be spraying something. Chemtrails? I really think so! They surely couldn’t be
mere vapor trails. Why do I think so? I saw a trail suddenly end while the
plane kept flying! Since then I have seen them again several times over the
same general area.

Photos taken on October 11, 2002 at just after 11 AM
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Information about Chemtrails

Photos taken on June 7, 2005 from 7:39PM to 7:44PM
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